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Board Meeting 

Thursday 12 May 2022 – 7.00pm – Colonsay Village Hall 

 

Agenda 
 

1.  7:00 Attendance and apologies 

2.  7:02 Minutes and matters arising   

3.  7:05 Declarations of interest 

4.  7:06 Briefing Note      Dannie 

5.  7.10 Scalasaig report      Carrie/ Callum  

6.  7:20 Asset Management     Helen/ Dannie 

7.  7:25 Crofts       Dannie  

8.  7:35 AOCB 

DONM 

Private items for separate minute 

9.   7:40 Minutes and matters arising 

10.   7:42 Shop and CTC      Callum/ Dannie 

11.   7:50 Port Mor access      Dannie 

12.   7:55 Staff matters      Dannie 

13.   8:10 AOCB          



 

 

Colonsay Community Development Company Board Meeting 

  Public Minutes 

Tuesday 12th April 2022 

 

1. Attendance and Apologies 
 
Board members: Callum Hay (CH), Danny Onn (DO), Sarah Hobhouse (SH), Helen Mann 
(HM)  
 
Project Co-ordinators:  
 
Apologies: Carrie Seymour (CS), Lizzie Keenaghan (LK), William Joll (WJ), Caitlin McNeill 
(CM), Sue Dance (SD), Andrew Abrahams (AA), Liam McNeill (LM) 
 
Also present: Clare Hay (minutes)  
 
2. Minutes and Matters Arising.  

There was a change to the minutes to include an amendment requested by Sue Dance. It 
was agreed that the paper and minute of the special meeting could be published on the 
website. There was a discussion regarding how best to present the document packs  of 
papers and minutes on the website in terms of the order of the documents in the pack. CH 
would bring forward suggestions.  The minutes were accepted and signed by DO 

3. Declarations of Interest 

HM croft matters and campsite 

4. Briefing Note 

DO reported that he had met with Gregor Cameron and that WHHA now own the croft land 
for housing at Port Mhor. Work is well under way for the decrofting for the building, and 
once that is complete, WHHA can ask for missives on servitude for the track to be 
completed. The timescale is uncertain at present. Negotiations on the WHHA build contract 
with TSL are continuing, and they are expecting to operate in sequence with the CCDC 
build, as yet there is no start date. DO had been in contact with the wind farm exploring the 
possibilities for benefits for Colonsay. There was a discussion about what Colonsay could 
provide for the wind farm.  

It was agreed to delete the paragraph about island statistics pending further work on these 

 

 

 



5. Projects 

5a Scalasaig Housing 

TSL would be mobilising on the island from the 19th April, bringing equipment and mobile 
accommodation units. They would be accommodating eight workers in units close to the 
site.  

The heads of terms for the MOWI house purchase ( appendix to project report in document 
pack)  were approved by the board. 

CH had met Davie Bell to discuss possible VAT issues. It is possible that there may be an 
issue with MOWI and VAT as they are potentially benefiting from their grant to the project. 
In that case, it is possible that the MOWI element of the construction may be VAT liable. 
There was a discussion about the matter and how it might be handled. 

5b Campsite  

DO gave a brief verbal update as little had happened following agreeing the way forward at 
the special meeting. The next step would be to complete and submit the application for 
planning permission. 

6. Community Planning update 

DO said that the next stage would be carrying out a series of interviews with key 
organisations on the island.  

7. Fuel Policy 

CH said that he had included information on how fuel prices were calculated in the report so 
that all directors had the information. CH was experiencing considerable difficulty sourcing 
supplies as market conditions were so difficult.  

The board unanimously approved the pricing and supply policy in the report at Appendix 1 
and the public information notice content at Appendix 2.  The public information notice 
would go on the website, in the shop and in the service point. 

8. Colonsay Tourism Marketing Group Meeting   

DO reported that he had had a good meeting with the CTMG. They had all seen the 
newsletter and asked to be kept informed so that they could incorporate the information into 
their marketing material. 

The proposed kissing gate is moving forward and there is a design to be approved by the 
crofters and the CCDC board. 

9. Crofts 

CM had provided a briefing note which DO presented. There is to be a boundary revision 
between the estate and the CCDC croft at Uragaig, which involves a small reciprocal 
transfer of land between CCDC and Colonsay Estate. There is an issue in that CCDC 
cannot acquire the relevant Estate land as it is not registered and there needs to be a legal 
disposition and rectification at a cost of £1100 plus VAT. 

The board approved the expenditure of up to £1100 plus VAT for this purpose. 

 



10 AOB 

Robin Curry was visiting the island on 13th April. DO would be meeting him. 

Phil and Carrie have submitted a planning application for a house on their croft.  

SH said logos for the Community Housing Scheme (the Baptist Manse and Scalasaig 
housing) housing were ready and asked for comment. CH asked if there could be a logo for 
CTC. 

DONM  Thursday 12th May 7.15pm in the village hall 



 

 

Board meeting 12 May 2022 

GENERAL BRIEFING NOTE 

 

Rebranding and Website 

Work is on-going with Joey at WCM to put together the content for the website and the design of 

individual pages.  Sarah is collecting and passing on project and other content from project leaders.  

Colonsay Hotel 

With considerable effort from Chris Nisbet, we now have tenders for the viability study.  As you 

know, we need these to apply for Stage 1 funding from SLF.  That application will be made later this 

month and we should hear 4 week later.  We are told by Jane Howard that there is serious interest, 

but with no further detail.  Until we hear anything official about that we will continue to work 

through the process.  A full report will be brought to the board when we know the result of the SLF 

application.   

Woody End Croft  

The CCDC/CE boundary is still with the lawyers, but their instructions are now clear.  Phil and Carrie’s 

croft registration will be rectified and, at the same time, the title on a piece of land will be 

transferred to CCDC from Alex.   

Phil and Carrie have now had their planning application validated by Argyll and Bute Council.  

Moorings 

Installation now planned for 22nd May.  Delays at manufacturers with sourcing metal fittings have 

meant the date has been altered - MOWI have been very accommodating.  Insurance is lined up with 

NFU Mutual, to begin on 20th May – payment will be by direct debit.  Enquiries have been coming in 

from the ‘Coming soon’ advert with Welcome Anchorages’ publication.  MOWI have approved their 

funding of this first advertising expense, and HIE have paid on our first claim for the equipment 

costs.  Communications with SSEN have been maintained – they seem happy.   

Colonsay Estate is not willing to discuss the path or signage at the moment, so all information & pay-

ment details are to be on the new website – Lizzie says this should work just fine.  Content is being 

supplied for new website, and Callum is working on choosing a payment system.  There’s likely to be 

a lag between the moorings going in, printed with payment direction to website, and the new web-

site’s launch – we’re working to make that lag as short as possible.  

Lizzie has prepared a crib sheet for those in the office who may take phone calls or Gmail enquiries. 

 



Old Manse community consultation 

Lizzie is halfway through inputting responses from the consultation and house visits into a spread-

sheet with a similar format to Caitlin’s work.  She is planning to present this complete with a short 

report at June’s Board meeting.  So far there are useful comments and themes coming out of the 

consultation and engagement was good – 26 written submissions and 10 people visiting the house 

with comments.   

Campsite 

Planning application very close to being submitted now.  There are reported delays in the validation 

of planning applications, so this could take longer than the statutory 2 months.  Helen intends to 

open this summer under permitted development rights to open for a 28-day period. There will be a 

report at the June meeting on the purchase of materials and components.   

 

Community Fund review and the BIG 

At its meeting in April, the Community Council approved the recommendations of the panel set up 

to review the operation of the MOWI-funded Colonsay and Oransay Community Fund (COCF).   

Dannie and Richard Buttrick will be meeting shortly to discuss the future of the Business Innovation 

Grant.  In the meantime, it is now one year since the first grants were awarded.  Dannie will be 

contacting each successful applicant for a ‘light-touch’ review of their project.  This would simply be 

an email asking: 

How did you spend the money?  

What impact did this have on the business? 

Do you have any further comments or suggestions? 

 

    

 

 



 

 

 

Board paper 

 

Community housing 

Meeting between CCDC and WHHA 14 April in Oban 

In attendance: Lesley McInnes, Moira MacVicar, Michael Driscoll of WHHA 

  Helen Mann and Dannie Onn of CCDC 

General discussion 

Both organisations gave a brief update of where they are with their respective housing schemes for 

Colonsay.  Board members have been briefed on these already.  

WHHA confirmed their intention to support CCDC in the transition to an asset-owning and housing 

management organisation.  Lesley shared a vision where CCDC builds capacity, supported by WHHA 

and others, to the point where all social housing on Colonsay is managed on the island by CCDC, 

albeit that some functions may be provided on the mainland.  Mostly this would involve gearing up 

CCDC to provide a repairs service.  This transition should be over 3 to 5 years.  That would be 

alongside project planning for phase 2 housing.   

But key to keep in close contact with MSP Jenni Minto and Cabinet Secretary Marie Gougeon. 

Lesley also suggests this is a story worth recording and telling. The journey of CCDC/ Colonsay to 

community housing and repopulation (etc).  Possible assistance from Andy Wightman.   

Dannie explained the ambition to have in place a housing or charity manager once the housing is 

complete and that this would become a full-time post as soon as possible.   

Initially, CHT (through Helen Mackie) will be providing the marketing expertise for the housing (and 

business units) under construction.  WHHA will assist CCDC in creating an allocations and local 

lettings policy, (with the input of the community). They will then allocate a member of staff (Iona 

Smith) to sit on the allocations panel along with CHT to decide the rental tenants. CCDC will have no 

further input into the allocations at this stage. 

Once the allocations have been decided, CHT will obtain references and financial details from 

potential tenants. Once cleared, tenants will be handed over to us for the next stage of tenancy sign 

up.   

Specific requirements 

CCDC will finalise allocations and local lettings policy, with support from WHHA and I Smith and with 

input from a community consultation. 



 

CCDC will produce its 30-year housing plan 

CCDC will create a tenants’ handbook; as well as a suite of housing management policies and 

procedures, These will include: 

• Allocations and letting policy 

• Repairs and maintenance 

• Complaints 

• Voids  

• Rent setting  

• Rent collection  

• Rent arrears  

• Former resident arrears  

• Reletting empty homes  

• Transfers and exchanges 

• Complaints  

• Anti-social behaviour & harassment 

• Resident disputes 

• Domestic violence & abuse  

• Safeguarding vulnerable adults and children  

• Succession  

• Joint tenancies  

• Abandoned properties  

• Squatting and unauthorised occupation  

• Subletting and lodgers  

• Tenancy breach  

• Pets  

• Performance Reporting Framework 

 

CCDC will also complete a health and safety plan (post construction H&S plan).  

WHHA can provide a steer from people who are experienced in the various tasks. Helen agreed to be 

the link director on behalf of CCDC.   

Actions 

WHHA will offer help through officer time and through contact with David Smith – an accountant- on 

setting up the financial planning 

Moira McVicar (WHHA)will sit in meetings with CHT going forward and will be replaced by Iona 

Smith. First meeting scheduled for 17th May between CHT, WHHA and CCDC 

Helen to liase with M McVicar and I smith (WHHA) to begin the allocations and local lettings policy 

and set up a community drop in to consult on this. 

Helen and Dannie will bring a full report to the next board's meeting.   
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Project Scalasaig Development 

Report Compiled by Caroline Seymour 

Reporting Period May 2022 

  

Project Status Previous Status:  Current Status:  

1. SUMMARY OF ACTIVITY SINCE LAST REPORT 

• TSL / McLarens returned to site 25th April to recommence groundworks 

• Cost for porches has been received (See below) 

• Possible issue with VAT has been raised on the Mowi housing as it may be viewed as 

a commercial development. Mowi have been informed and we are waiting to hear 

back from them 

• Application to Quaker Housing Trust for £50,000 towards housing renewables was 

rejected. 

• Application to Energy Saving Trust for shortfall in renewables in progress 

• Meeting held between Helen and Dannie with WHHA regarding management of rental 

properties 

 

2. KEY ISSUES 

Project is marked as amber as we still have no Programme of Works so do not know what 

timescales TSL are working to or when the housing / business units will be delivered 

3. FORMAL APPROVALS / DECISIONS REQUIRED 

Cost for inclusion of porches on CCDC 2 bed housing is an additional £28,400 (3 bed houses 

already have them included) We would have to get agreement from Mowi that they want 

to pay the additional £20,940 to have porches on their houses. The breakdown is as 

follows: 

Foundations / substructure 

Excavate and construct concrete pad foundations for posts.   

50mm paving slabs on 50mm sand on 150mm compacted type 1 

7 @ £1,080.00 = £7,560.00 

 Porch Structures 

Type A Houses – 3 @ £5,900.00 = £17,700.00 

Type B Houses – 4 @ £6,020.00 = £24,080.00 
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Summary of proposed construction. 

 100x100 timber corner posts with timber eaves beams 

Galvanised steel post supports shoes, post / beam junction etc.   

Prefabricated roof trusses with 9mm OSB sarking and roofing membrane. 

Profiled metal sheeting (to match main roofs) with all necessary ridge, verge, abutment, 

valley flashings etc 

uPVC gutters and downpipes on untreated larch facia board 

50x100mm timber framing infill with 9mm OSB sheathing (on 2 elevations with 1 elevation 

left open) 

External cladding 20x150mm vertical board on board untreated Scotlarch on battens and 

counter battens 

Internal finish 12mm ply boarding fixed to vertical timber framing 

No allowance for internal soffit / ceiling (trusses left open) 

No allowance for decoration. 

No allowance for fire retardant treatment. 

 

4. NEXT REPORTING PERIOD ACTIVITIES  

• Awaiting the following from TSL: 

o SEPA monitoring requirements being met for Building Warrant. 

o Construction programme. 

o Landowner consent/approval for drainage swale. 

o Road Construction Consent approval 

• Agree Housing / Business Units signage with TSL with the new logos. 

• Continue review of energy solution for housing 

• Standard Security for Scottish Government 

• Deed of Conditions 

• Continue with grant applications 

• Progress Marketing and Allocations policies for Housing and Business Units 

5. APPENDICES 

None 



Colonsay Community Development Company
Version: v 6.0 May-22

Costs Income

CHT Summary CHT Summary

1 TSL Actuals / estmates (Housing - no VAT) £2,835,285 1 RIHF (updated Mar '21) £1,205,888

2 TSL Actuals / estmates (Business Units - ex VAT) £442,971 2 MOWI contribution £1,142,636

3 Porches £28,400 3 MOWI Carry-forward from land acquistion £15,467

4 Ecologist / Archaeologist Saving £0 4 A&BC Contribution (£12k per unit) £144,000

5 AFSS/PH2 (Fire Suppresssion) £60,697 5 A&BC Capital regeneration £335,000

6 Managing Agents fees £14,612 6 HIE Managing (Business Units only) £145,000

7 Development Agent £60,667 7 Inspiring Scotland £89,992

8 QS Fees £0 8 House sales - capital receipt (2 @ £111k) £222,000

9 Marketing and Legals £15,000 9 Plot sales - (3 @ £20k) £60,000

10 Clerk of Works £11,550 10 CCDC contrib. (Loan £166k 40yr @ 5%) MAX £166,528

11 VAT on 6-9, above £20,366 11 CCDC Crowdfunding appeal £32,500

12 VAT on Business Units £88,594 12 CCDC Crowdfunding Gift Aid £8,000

13 Risk and contingencies on 1-5 above £60,000 13 £0

14 £0 14 VAT Reclaim - general £20,366

15 £0 15 VAT Reclaim - Business units £88,594

16

Sub-total £3,638,143 17

CCDC Extra

1 Additional CCDC contingency £60,000 Sub-total £3,675,971

2 Bridging loan cost (plot/house sales) 6 mths £0 CCDC Extra

3 1 CARES - tbc, needs carry-forward to 2022/23 £41,000

4 Planning App / Warrant: Housing £10,079 2 SLF underspend - special grant £0

5 Planning App / Warrant: Business Units £2,579 3 MOWI share of Sunamp / PV Costs £45,517

6 3rd Party warranties £5,000 4

7 Sunamp and PV £136,551 5 UNCONFIRMED

8 Reinstate 2nd phase drainage £13,114 6 SSEN - Power diversion grant tbc £0

9 £0 7 Quaker Trust tbc £0

10 £0 8

9 Other …

Sub-total £227,322 10

11

12 CCDC Diaspora appeal £0

Sub-total £86,517

Total Projected Project cost £3,865,465 Total Projected Grant income £3,762,488

Net position
Total projected cost £3,865,465

Total anticipated income £3,762,488

Difference -£102,977 shortfall

Less contingencies (if not required elesewhere) £120,000

£17,023

Pay back CCDC Loan -£166,528

Target fundraising (minimum) -£149,505  - assumes 100% availability of contingencies to offset current funding pressures, and no further demand on them

Scalasaig Housing / Units Build



 

 

Colonsay Community Development Company 
 

Scalasaig Project – Financial Risk Update 

Report to CCDC Board – May 2022 

 

Proposal 

Following on from the report presented and discussed at the February meeting, it is proposed that 

the attached briefing note is shared with our principal funding partners to provide advance warning 

of potential project financial risks. 

Since February, the prospect of rising inflation (and the impact on borrowing costs) has added a new 

risk of the CCDC loan becoming unaffordable. This makes it increasingly important that we draw 

attention to the financial impact the planned borrowing by CCDC will have on the company’s long-

term viability. This has been incorporated in the note. 

 

Recommendation 

We recommend that the CCDC Board: 

1. Note the updated briefing note (attached), and suggest any changes 

2. Agree that the final version should be shared and discussed with principal project funders 

and other stakeholders. 

 

 

Dannie Onn  CCDC Chair 

Callum Hay  CCDC Director / Treasurer 

Carrie Seymour  CCDC Project co-ordinator 

 

 

CH May 2022 

 

  



 

 

 
 
Scalasaig Housing and Business Units Project 

Financial Risk Review: Briefing note for funders - May 2022 

 

Background 

The construction phase of the Scalasaig project commenced in September 2021 and is due to 

complete by the end of 2022, or early 2023. The project comprises 4 new affordable homes for rent, 

2 for sale and 3 discounted self-build plots in Scalasaig on the Isle of Colonsay.  

In a linked contract, two new community-owned business units will be also built. 

As part of the development our commercial partner MOWI is building 3 new homes for their fish-

farm workers and making a substantial contribution to overall project infrastructure costs. The 

MOWI homes will eventually revert to community ownership when no longer required by MOWI 

A fixed-price contract has been let to TSL Contractors (Craignure, Mull). The Project has been 

developed and is managed in collaboration with the Communities Housing Trust and specialist 

advisors. 

 

Project financing 

The bulk of project finance is provided by grants, principally from RHIF, Argyll & Bute Council and 

HIE. A substantial contribution to the infrastructure costs is made by MOWI. 

The project budget anticipates capital contributions from the two affordable homes scheduled for 

sale, and the 3 self-build plots – total budgeted income £282k 

A condition set by funders also requires Colonsay Community Development Company (CCDC) to 

make a capital contribution to the project. In effect this will be the “balancing” contribution to meet 

final project costs. Current estimates suggest a loan of £167k will be required although this figure is 

likely to change. CCDC has approval in principle from the Ecology Bank for this loan, although the 

final agreement and amount is still to be approved. 

The total grant funding, MOWI contribution, anticipated capital contributions and CCDC loan will 

fully fund the project. 

In the early stages of the project, cashflow was a concern. CCDC’s bankers (RBS) have refused to 

grant an overdraft facility – the scale of the project (c. £4M) dwarf’s CCDC’s normal turnover (c. 

£60k) and it has no cash reserves as a buffer or realisable assets for security. 



 

 

Fortunately, MOWI agreed to front-load payments for their early contributions to the project which 

has created a cash buffer and avoided a potential cashflow crisis for the time being. That has made 

financial management easier, but it will become critical again later in the project, near completion. 

 

Financial Risk 

CCDC maintains a project risk register which is monitored regularly. Now that the project is 

underway the focus on risk management has shifted to project conclusion, and financial closure.  

Many of the initial project risks have been successfully mitigated or have not transpired, however 

some critical risks remain: 

• A risk that sales of the two houses and / or building plots are delayed (in project cashflow terms) 

such that CCDC cannot meet final payment obligations to TSL. This could lead to a short-term 

cash shortfall and the need for a “bridging” loan of up to £282K for 6-12 months, or however 

long required until buyers are found; 

• A risk that one (or both) of the two houses for sale find no buyers. Similarly a risk that one or 

more of the 3 building plots don’t sell. This could lead to a project funding shortfall of up to 

£282k; 

• A risk that some construction cost pressures faced by may fall outside the scope of the fixed 

price contract and result in a valid claim for additional payment. TSL have already highlighted 

Covid and Brexit related material supply delays and cost increases, and fuel cost increases 

associated with the conflict in the Ukraine exceeding £60k. A formal claim is expected towards 

the end of the contract. 

Should any of these risks materialise CCDC would have no means of funding the consequences and 

will be reliant on further grant support to meet these liabilities. 

A summary is attached at Appendix 1, and an extract from the risk register at Appendix 2 

 

Impact of CCDC borrowing 

CCDC is concerned that the lenders expectation that the company would make a capital contribution 

to the project financed through long term borrowing does not seem to have tested CCDC’s financial 

ability to support the ongoing loan recharges, nor its ability to cope with any financial “shocks”. 

The loan has been budgeted at £167k @5% over 40 years, with an annual repayment estimated at 

£9,732 which until recently seemed to be prudent, and provide some headroom in terms of the 

overall business plan. However, with the worsening state of UK finances and the threat of rising 

inflation this loan may become unaffordable.  

At 7.5% the repayments would rise to c. £13,260 annually and at 10% they would rise to c. £17,080 

which would become unsustainable without massive increases in rents. 

However, the key question is the impact on CCDC’s ongoing capacity and long-term viability if it has 

to finance these repayments at all. 

CCDC employs a part-time administrative post (funded by Aryll & Bute Council, to provide a presence 

and support for it’s Colonsay Service Point office); a job-share Local Development Officer post 



 

 

(grant-funded by HIE to March 2023) and a graduate role 75% funded by HIE to October 2022. The 

company cannot afford and does not employ any other staff.  

CCDC relies heavily on the skills and dedication of many of it’s voluntary, unpaid directors. This is 

unsustainable, and a presents an fundamental threat to the company’s viability that it has been 

struggling to escape for years. 

A key objective of the Scalasaig project (in addition to providing much-needed affordable housing, 

and new business premises) was supposed to be capacity building: to generate a rental income 

sufficient for CCDC to fund a permanent, part-time management position to manage these new 

assets, and for the first time provide the resource to devise, shape and deliver future projects from a 

secure, sustainable staffing base.  

However the loan repayments effectively take up the bulk of the funding that would make that 

possible and that role cannot now be delivered. Without that position the company will be forced to 

continue it’s hand-to-mouth existence, with staffing capacity almost wholly reliant on short-term 

grant funding and voluntary effort. Given the company’s new and more demanding responsibilities 

as an asset manager, it is not clear if that is sustainable. 

 

Proposal 

CCDC would welcome discussion with it’s lenders regarding the best way mitigate the risks set out in 

this document that it cannot address on its own.  

A more general discussion around options for reducing or eliminating the impact of CCDC’s 

borrowing to close the project funding gap would also be helpful. 

In summary, CCDC seeks: 

• A guarantee of bridging finance if required, of up to £282k for up to 12 months from September 

2022 

• A guarantee of further capital funding of up to £282k should buyers for the homes and plots for 

sale not materialise, from September 2022 (or as a follow-on from the bridging loan period) 

• A guarantee of further capital funding to meet any liability for extra payment required by TSL 

outwith the fixed-price contract – probably a post-contract claim, 1st quarter 2023 

• A review of the requirement for CCDC to borrow £167k as part of the project financing packing, 

in the light of the impact that will have on the company’s long-term sustainability and viability. 

 

 

Dannie Onn  CCDC Director / Chair 

Callum Hay  CCDC Director / Treasurer 

Carrie Seymour  CCDC Project co-ordinator 

 

 

May 2022 

 

 



 

 

Appendix 1 

Scenario 1 2 3 4 5 

Description 
As budgeted Sales delayed Plots do not sell, 

house sales delayed 
Houses do not sell 

Plots delayed 
No sales realised 

Details Funds from 3 plot sales reach 
CCDC in Sept-Nov 2022 (1 sale 
each month) – 3 x £20k 
Funds from house sales reach 
CCDC in Sept and Oct 2022 (1 
sale each month) 2 x £111k 

Plots and houses 
eventually sell but 6 
months late  
Plots Mar-May 2023 
Houses Apr-May 2023 

Plots do not sell. 
Houses sell, but 6 months 
late 

Plots sell 6 months late 
House do not sell 

Plots and house still not 
sold 6 months after 
planned dates 
 
 

Financial impact 
compared to 
budget 

None Short term capital 
shortfall plots: 
£60k -Sept ’22-Mar ‘23 
Ditto Houses: 
£222k Sept ’22- Mar ‘23 
 

Capital shortfall plots: 
£60k 
Short term capital 
shortfall houses: 
£222k Sept ’22- Mar ‘23 

Short-term capital 
shortfall plots: 
£60k -Sept ’22-Mar ‘23 
Capital shortfall houses: 
£222k  

Capital shortfall (plots 
and houses)  £282k 

Action / support 
required 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Timing 

None Up to 6 month bridging 
finance of up to £282k + 
costs from September 
2022 to March 2023. 
Actual timing and total 
dependent on outcome 
 

Additional grant of £60k 
+ costs to balance budget 
for plots. Repaid on 
eventual sales, or plots 
retained by CCDC for a 
future building phase. 
 
Up to 6 month bridging 
finance of up to £282k + 
costs from September 
2022 to March 2023.  

Additional grant of £222k 
+ costs to balance budget 
for houses. Repaid on 
eventual sales, or houses 
retained and offered for 
rental by CCDC. 
 
Up to 6 month bridging 
finance of up to £282k + 
costs from September 
2022 to March 2023.  

Additional grant of £282k 
+ costs to balance 
budget. Repaid on 
eventual sales, or houses 
retained and offered for 
rental by CCDC. 
 
Up to 6 month bridging 
finance of up to £282k + 
costs from September 
2022 to March 2023. 

Additional finance 
required 

None 6-12 months bridging 
loan max £282k + costs 

6-12 months bridging 
loan max £282k + costs 
Additional capital £60k 

6-12 months bridging 
loan max £282k + costs 
Additional capital £222k 

6-12 months bridging 
loan max £282k + costs 
Additional capital £282k 

Other options? Not required Unsold plots and / or houses bought by 3rd party (e.g. West Highland Housing) 
Retained / developed, or “sold back” to CCDC if there is a 2nd development phase 

CCDC required to 
take out loan as a 
contribution to 
capital budget 

This is common to all scenarios. CCDC agreed to make a capital contribution of c. £167k to the project by taking out a loan, to be funded from asset 
income. This is now built-in to project finances. The impact is to commit CCDC to c. £10,000 loan charges annually for the next 40 years. Critically, 
this will drain essential income from the company and leave it unable to afford even part-time management staff to run the company, manage it’s 
new assets effectively and build log-term capicity. The company’s aspirations to become self-sufficient will not be realised unless this loan can be 
reduced or eliminated by further funding support.  

  



 

 

Appendix 2 

 

Mitigating action (controls)

Likelihood  

(1-5)

Impact 

(1-5)
= risk What to do …..

Likelihood  

(1-5)

Impact 

(1-5)
= risk

7 Other

7.1 3 4 12 Seek ways to minimise cost; offset 

against contigencies; find savings 

elsewhere; seek additional funding

Y 3 1 3 Apr-22

7.2 3 4 12 Seek ways to minimise cost; offset 

against contigencies; find savings 

elsewhere; review house and plot sale 

pricing; seek additional funding; 

Prioritise

Y 3 1 3 Apr-22

7.3 3 5 15 Ensure grant application meets QT 

criteria, and majors on key issues to 

ensure support

Y 3 2 6 Apr-22

7.4 4 4 16 Develop business case for addition 

funding to reduce or eliminate need for 

loan

P 3 3 9 Apr-22

7.5a 4 5 20

7.5b 4 5 20

7.5c 4 5 20

7.5d 4 5 20

Update/Next 

Review Date

Colonsay CDC - Scalasaig Housing - Build Phase Date: Jan 22

Risk Assessment                        

(likelihood x impact) = risk       

Detail

Revised Risk Assessment 

(after controls) 
Risk Description

Threat to business objectives

No. Lead
Controls 

effective ?

Quaker trust grant application unsuccessful

New options desirable, but costs outwith project 

budget

Additional unavaiodable costs exceed budget

Apr-22

Plot sales delayed

House sales delayed

One or more plots not sold

Finalise and agree allocations policy; 

check previous expressions of interest; 

start marketing campaign. Begin 

discussion with funding bodies to 

develop short and long-term funding 

support. Consider reconfiguring 2 x sale 

housing to rental if no interest in sales. 

Y

One or more houses not sold

CCDC loan severely impacts long term CCDC 

sustainability and management capability

3 2 6



 

 

 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the 2022 Community Council Review 

On behalf of the Colonsay Community Development Company (CCDC) I’ve set out our Board’s views below. 

 

Argyll & Bute local members, Council senior management and Council officers are aware of the tensions 

surrounding the Colonsay Community Council and its relationship with the local community which resulted 

in the resignation of 5 of the 8 members in 2020. Some of those tensions related to the interpretation of 

“community” and who a community council is meant to serve.  

While this is not a problem for most Community Councils, it seems to be here. Around half of the houses on 

Colonsay are either holiday lets or second homes. It is right that all sectors of the community should be 

represented by the Community Council, but despite informal advice from ABC that the views of different 

groups should be weighted (with local residents and businesses “headquartered” on the island being the 

most important) it seems that approach is not used here. In some cases it has led to consultations that are 

less than transparent. Some believe it is done deliberately to skew the results in favour of business and 

against the view of the local resident population. 

CCDC does not take a view one way or the other – we are simply relaying some of the views that have been 

expressed. The definition of “community”, how consultations are designed and how the results are 

interpreted seems to be the problem. The review provides an opportunity to clarify the matter. 

The current clause 3.2 (page 3) of the Scheme of Establishment covers this  

“It is essential that these views are demonstrated to be representative of the community.  

Accordingly, the community council will have in place, in consultation with the local authority, 

recognised consultative mechanisms to validate their views and devise strategies to secure greater 

involvement by all sections of the community.” 

Clearly this is designed to encourage gathering the widest possible range of views which is good, but it says 

nothing explicit about how to design consultations and interpret responses in cases where there may be 

competing views and there is a risk of local democracy being skewed. The Best Practice Agreement 

document is a bit vague on this. The National Standards document on which it is based is no better. 

We suggest that clause 3.2 of the Scheme (maybe other clauses too*) could be clarified – something like: 

“It is essential that these views are demonstrated to be representative of the community.  

Accordingly, the community council will have in place, in consultation with the local authority, 

recognised consultative mechanisms to validate their views and devise strategies to secure greater 

involvement by all sections of the community. As broad a range of views as possible is the objective, 

but the community council’s primary accountability is to those who elect them so it should always 

approach informal soundings and more formal consultations with that in mind.” 



 

 

We suggest a new clause is added to the Best Practice Agreement under the section for Community Council 

Commitment / Community Engagement, after clause 2 (page 6). Something like 

When consulting with the community, as broad a range of views as possible is the objective. 

However, the community council’s primary accountability is to those who elect them, so to ensure 

transparency and balance any soundings, surveys and consultations should be approached with that 

in mind and the findings classified and weighted appropriately.” 

We understand that weighting the results of surveys and consultations across multiple interest groups is 

ABC’s recommended approach anyway so this shouldn’t be controversial, nor is it difficult to do. It’s 

standard practice in the survey industry.  

We think it would be helpful to make this required practice for community councils, too.  

As a demonstration of why this is important on Colonsay, here’s a fictitious example: 

 

 

 

I hope this is clear – please get in touch if you’d like to discuss further. 

You may not receive many – or any – other responses from Colonsay on your consultation. Disappointingly 

the Community Council do not seem to have advertised it, nor have they asked the local community for their 

views. 

 

 

Dannie Onn – Chair 

CCDC 

 

*  Other relevant clauses: 

Constitution – Clause 3a 

     Best Practice – CC Commitment – Clauses 4,5,6 

  

Weight Number Yes No don't know Yes No don't know

Permanent residents 100% 120 15 100 5 15 100 5

Businesses with Local HQ 100% 20 2 8 10 2 8 10

2nd homers – no holiday letting 75% 25 20 2 3 15 1.5 2.25

2nd homers – mostly holiday letting 25% 75 70 2 3 17.5 0.5 0.75

Off-island businesses 50% 5 2 1 2 1 0.5 1

Total votes 109 113 23 50.5 110.5 19

44% 46% 9% 28% 61% 11%

Apparently close result More representative result

Typical survey response Weighted response



 

 

Re-routing Colonsay ferry services via Kennacraig and Islay 

Response to Proposal from Transport Scotland / CalMac 

May 2022 

 

 

The Colonsay Community Development Company (CCDC) – Colonsay’s Community Trust - is part-way 

through a detailed community consultation exercise to develop a shared vision and detailed community plan 

for Colonsay to span the next 10 years. This work will build on the success of the previous plan, published in 

2012. 

 

We have already undertaken a broad community consultation and held 4 follow-up focus groups driven by 

the priorities that emerged from the initial survey results. Further consultations with all key stakeholders are 

being set up in the coming weeks. The work is not yet complete but very clear themes and widely shared 

positions are already apparent. Transport is a key enabler of almost everything. 

 

Based on our work to date we can say with confidence that there would be absolutely no support from the 

local community or business for Colonsay ferry traffic to be routed only via Islay to Kennacraig, instead of the 

current link to Oban. There are two caveats:  

 

• The current arrangements where some ferry services link Colonsay and Islay are useful.  

• Some Colonsay parents would like to explore how secondary age children could commute to school.  

That in turn would encourage young families to settle here. One option would be to attend Islay 

instead of Oban, although this might be best be realised by a daily air service or fast passenger-only 

service.   

 

For residents, second home owners, tourists and business Oban is the natural hub for Colonsay. Oban’s 

advantages are obvious, but it’s worth restating a few: 

 

• Shorter crossing time from Colonsay (2:20 hours vs. 3:40 hours to Kennacraig) 

• Better road, rail and ferry links and in most cases shorter onward journey times (and costs) 

• Far more comprehensive access to and choice of retail, business, support and health services 

• Wide range of accommodation – particularly important in winter, with ferry cancellations 

• Easily accessible as a foot passenger. Port Askaig, or Kennacraig require onward travel for everything 

- a car is almost essential. Meanwhile, national transport strategy encourages the opposite. 

• Livestock sales would not be feasible via Kennacraig 

 



 

Regarding CCDC’s own work, our key priorities include: addressing local de-population; tackling a lack of 

local employment opportunities (especially the lack of well paid jobs); helping move the local economy away 

from an over-dependence on seasonal tourism, and rebalancing an ageing demographic. These have been 

and will continue to be core elements of our work and the long term community plan.  

 

Our community and local economy is fragile and unique. It needs to be considered with care and 

understanding. To that end the Scottish Government Islands Team are piloting new data profiling models for 

the islands (including Colonsay) to ensure that our needs and vulnerabilities are not drowned out by being 

lumped in with our larger neighbours which has often happened in the past. The way this proposal has 

emerged suggests these lessons have not been learned, and it’s happening yet again. 

 

Despite these challenges we have had significant success. This year the company will deliver 4 new 

affordable homes for rent, 2 more to buy, 3 affordable self-build plots and 2 new business units in Scalasaig. 

We expect to build more in subsequent phases. We own 5 community crofts, and have attracted young 

families to settle here. 3 of the 5 crofts have planning permission in progress for new croft homes. In a linked 

development, West Highland Housing Association are building 5 more affordable homes for rent.  

 

However, we believe that should the Colonsay ferry link switch from Oban to Kennacraig, all of our 

achievements could be at risk. It will make the task of attracting new businesses and new families to 

Colonsay even more challenging and may encourage some who have settled here, across all generations, to 

leave.  

 

In short: this proposal, at a stroke, could fatally undermine everything the local community and public 

agencies (Scottish Government, Argyll and Bute Council, HIE, Scottish Land Fund) have been striving to 

achieve for almost a generation, and have only just started to deliver at scale. It could hasten de-population 

and risk the collapse of an island economy at a time when every effort nationally and locally is to do the 

reverse. Where is the joined-up thinking on this? 

 

We are concerned that this proposal seems to be an afterthought, tagged-on to narrow ideas for other ferry 

services without proper examination of the facts, impacts or consequences for Colonsay. 

 

For all these reasons we are unanimously opposed to the proposal. We know the local community are, too. 

 

On behalf of the Board 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Dannie Onn – Director / Chair 

Colonsay Community Development Company 
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